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Foundation Board –Regular Meeting 

SJS School, 430 SW Monroe, Sheridan Or 

Monday, February 22, 2021 – 6:00 PM 

 

Meeting Minutes 

 

I.   Call to Order and Roll Call – 6:02 pm. 
 

In attendance:  Elaine Burke, Suzan Young, Jen Schulze, Beth Martin, Eli Justman, Gay Hall-Pentecost. 

 

 Gay requests to add financial report about OnPoint under Old Business, letter d. Eli moves to approve the 

amended agenda, Beth seconds.  Motion passes unanimously. 

 

 

II.      Approve Minutes:  
 

 Eli moves to approve the minutes for the January meeting, Beth seconds.  Motion passes unanimously. 

 

III.  Kristen Miles (OSBA) Presentation 
● Background: 4 ½ years, director of charter schools in Portland 

● Was asked to do a comprehensive review of SJS 

● Uses an established template 

● We have no one on the wait list, and no reason or data to indicate enrollment will be up next year 

● Very short in multi-year income, and with expenses outweighing income, we will have to use reserves 

soon. 

● Facing a high expectation of a mid-year closure next year. 

● In her experience, we would have to have all of our dominoes fall exactly right for one of our scenarios to 

work. 

● We want to be in charge of our closure rather than being terminated. 

● Question (Eli): if the school drastically cut its number of teachers and did a 4-8 program, what do you 

see?  Reply: You are drastically reducing the entire program and that only changes the scale not the 

situation. Question: reduced expenses with same enrollment, is there anything wrong with that? Reply: 

depends on where you end the year-what net positive? Reply (Jen) operating under what we have, we 

have no expectations of increasing enrollment. (Elaine) we only did current enrollment or full enrollment 

(Jen): the weighted ADM is more for high school students. 

● Closure vs Termination:  Closure: You can keep your 501C3.  You have to give notice to the district and 

it can only be done at the end of a term.  She believes that the district is very supportive and sometimes 

the district ‘takes it over’ and then it keeps going under new guidelines.  Termination:  The district 

decides that you are done.  Public process, very one way, not good for either side.  

● Question (Eli): What does the work plan look like?  Reply: That is usually done with academic or 

organizational, not financial. Question (Eli): Is the difference between ADM for K-8 vs 9-12 optional or a 

rule? Question (Elaine): You are recommending closure at the end of the year?  If we decide to try one 

more year, will you tell the district to terminate us? Reply: No, she only gives her report not a 

recommendation for closure not termination.  What the board decides to do is up to them.  Question 

(Elaine): What is our liability if we try to go on and have to close in the middle of the year? Reply:  In her 

experience, once the 501C3 dissolves, then usually liability goes away with it.  But she doesn't know what 

the liability for unemployment would be due to us carrying our own unemployment. (Jen) If we end at the 

end of the year, no liability for unemployment since everyone is on a one year contract. 



 

 

● Question (Eli): If Dick gifts us back the rent, is it appropriate to rely on that for a period of time, to count 

on it to work forward? Reply: Length of gift is worrisome.  You need to have a long-term reliance on it to 

use it as income.  If you can count on it in perpetuity, then you can accept it legally but is it enough for 

sustainability?  Question (Eli): What length of time do we have to show that we can have it for? 5 years? 

Reply: As long as you would need it to show sustainability. 

● Question (Gay): If we close at the end of the year, what happens to our remaining money?  Reply: The 

monies go back to the state.  But the state does not distribute those immediately, it waits for everything to 

be paid off and shut down.  But if you somehow keep going with the district support, then the money 

would be moved into the new venture. (Jen) If we choose to close, then we can take it to the district if we 

partner with them or have a garage sale and the monies go to the state.  Things that were donated, we can 

do with as we will. 

 

   

IV.  School Business 
A. School Report   

● No one on the waitlist for this year, but we have had one more 8th grade application so that puts at 

77 for next year. 

● RSSL: ODE recommends that elementary students be in onsite and hybrid transition models this 

week. 

● Living History: Final Living History assignments are due on February 28th.  The language arts 

teachers are putting together a Slide Deck that we will send out a link for. 

● The credit card was cancelled and so we have none. 

 

 

V.  Time for Public Comments: 
● Ann (prospective parent) it sounds like there is no way forward for next year? Reply (Eli): It is not 

Kristen’s job to make that decision, she only recommends.  (Elaine): We haven’t made that decision yet. 

(Ann) Even with full enrollment, it cannot continue? (Eli) If we were at full 88 right now and could count 

on that, we would be fine. (Elaine) Even with full enrollment, we would need changes to be sustainable. 

(Jen) To clarify, if we changed the model to 4-8, we would only have 47 students which is not enough.  If 

we ended up with 88 with 4-8, we would only break even. 

● Alisha: very frustrating, her son has had so many bad experiences at school and has finally found a place 

where he is comfortable and is doing well, it is overwhelming. Being a parent of a child who needs extra 

support is already exhausting and having this on top of it, feels like too much.  Very appreciative of 

everything that has been done for her son and realizes that budget issues are very tough. 

● Janelle: Even if we had 88 students in 4-12 with 4 teachers, is that not feasible?  (Jen) 88 with 4 teachers 

is feasible, but you cannot offer high school with only 4 teachers.  Even though teachers are licensed K-

12, they do not have the experience to teach high school or they do not have the ability that can teach the 

lower grades. (Eli) If you have 3 high school teachers and one teacher who emphasizes in primary, is that 

enough teacher to go around? (Jen) You have to have a math teacher, a science teacher, a language arts 

teacher and a teacher who teaches PE, so who is qualified to teach primary? And we would have to drop 

Japanese.  Janelle: What if we did Japanese culture and not the language?  With committed volunteers? 

 

VI.    Foundation Business 
A. New Business 

a. Director’s Statement(see attached) 

 

         B.  Old Business 

a.   Restricted Gift Option: $50,000 restricted gift option outlined by Dick Paay.  (Eli) Strange time 

to have this conversation, but he recommends that we accept with a minimum of a 5 year 

commitment.  (Suzan) I do not believe that we should accept based on the restrictions that they tried 

to place on us.  (Gay) Bridging and Dick are not being realistic about the current situation in our 

world.  (Beth) With their restrictions, it does not feel like a solid long-term solution based on the 

models that we have been looking at.  It won’t work without 88 students in 4-8.  Our goal to add 

students has not come to pass this year, so how do we predict adding more? (Eli) They cannot 



 

 

dictate their terms, so we must counter offer and ask for a straight rent reduction, no strings 

attached.  And be able to terminate without punishment if things go south. 

 

Eli moves to approach Dick and ask for a straight rent reduction with no strings attached for the 

next five years in writing, Suzan seconds.  Beth: How does this savings really close the gap?  

Elaine: If he agrees, at least this is an option to look at. Jen: We did not always get the money back.  

After the loan was paid off, then we got the money back.  But he has always done a lot for the school 

with time and money. Part of the reason why Dick has turned down the rent reduction in the past 

because it devalues the building in the future if we leave and he has to re-rent the building.  Suzan: 

How quick would we turn this around?  Elaine: By next board meeting. But we have to have a 

budget approved in the March meeting to put forward to the district by April.  Motion passes 

unanimously. 

 

b. Paycheck Protection Program Loan: We qualify for a paycheck protection loan, but Eli now 

recommends that we do not seek such a loan.  No more discussion, so we will not apply for said 

loan. 

 

c. Long-Term School Format Model: Elaine: From the work session, people were leaning towards 

the 4-8 model but how do we get to 88 students.  Beth: It makes the most sense to move to a 4-8 

school, but considering Kristen’s report, how would we do that feasibly?  Definitely do not want 

to shut down midway through the year, but with this new information, how do we move 

forward?  Eli:  I came in during the summer and was very gung ho for raising money and saving 

the school. Since then, many people have talked to me about how the school used to run and why 

can’t we kind of go back to that?  Businesses who have problems, cut costs to move forward, so 

how can we do that? Suzan: As Jen stated earlier, although teachers are licensed K-12, we have 

‘specialties’.  For example, when I taught in England, I had a girl in what we call the 8th grade 

who could not even do simple subtraction.  They expected me to ‘differentiate’ to that level 

which, from a teacher’s point of view, is absurd.    Eli:  I come from a trauma background of 

schools and my parents ended up pulling me out and putting me in a private school.  Then we 

moved to Oregon and they homeschooled me and it worked for me, but I want there to be a 

school for students.  I will do whatever it takes to keep the school moving forward.  Jen: First 

off, by the contract with the district we must hire highly qualified teachers whatever that means 

currently.  Kristen: You must have qualified teachers or you will be shut down.  It is common to 

say that parents must step up but you cannot require parents to step up legally as a barrier to 

enroll in the school. And again, you can only close at the end of the year or at term.  Eli: Wants 

to propose to the district a budget including parents and volunteerism.  Gay: We were a special 

part of the district in the beginning with only 4 teachers but we had no executive director and no 

executive assistant.  Suzan:  How speedily could we come up with a plan with the district to 

move forward?  Jen: I have been ‘job shadowing’ Dorie for my coursework, and I have had to 

look at something that needs fixing.  I am looking at a pathway of language and culture program 

that could exist in the district.  But I understand that trauma from FCS is a barrier to moving 

back that way. We must have a budget to give the district for March and our next meeting is not 

until 3 days before the budget is due. Elaine: I am torn.  I love this school and it works for my 

son now.  I would love to find a path to keep moving forward, but I don’t see it. We have a 

strong few who are here and are passionate but we have so many who are not and cannot commit 

anymore.  In the past, how many times have volunteers who have not been able to show up and 

that puts a burden on everyone else.  The idea of going into another school year and having to 

close halfway through, is horrifying. Beth: The school used to be run with only a few teachers 

and a couple of aides, that was good. So if we can move forward in that direction that would be 

good. 

 

Eli moves that we make a budget with 4 teachers and staying with grades 4-12.  There is no 

second.  Suzan moves that we close the school down at the end of this school year.  Gay seconds. 

Motion passes with Eli voting against.  Kristen advises that we need to talk to the district right 

away and to also contact Kate Pattison at ODE.  There is a checklist of things that need to be 



 

 

done including crafting a letter to the parents.  Suzan moves that we approach the district to take 

over the school and to move forward down a different path.  Beth seconds.  Motion passes with 

Eli abstaining. 

 

d. Gay: The discussion concerning OnPoint is now moot, so no need to look at it. 

     

VII. Board Comments:  
 

Eli: This is a tragedy and I hope that the district can move this forward.  But we have refugees from other 

schools and now that is all that they have.  People do not trust these schools and now that’s all they will 

have.  I will stay on this board to try and help but this is horrible.  Beth: I agree and I wanted my kids to go 

through this school. Suzan:  I hope that no one believes that this was an easy motion for me to make since 

my son no longer goes to school here because it was not.  This school served my son well and there are so 

many others out there that need this kind of support. This is truly difficult but I feel that fiscally it is the 

right decision. 
 

 

VIII. Adjournment 8:55 
 


